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FOUCAULT WRITES

In contradistinction, then, the modern theory of power reverses this
model, and the balance of power is now tipped in favour of life.
Life is now understood differently. Life is no longer presumed as
given, but as that which must be produced and constantly tended. We
might say that the balance of power is now always tipped in favour
of life, such that it is only in modernity, Foucault writes, that we
can begin to properly talk about life (curiously, we no longer talk
of death). Life is swept up in a discourse, produced in and through
discourse, through a discursive power-knowledge, vested by the
sovereign State whose technological power is now the power to "make
live and let die." In this formulation, again, life is not already
there to be "taken"; the living individual no longer "exists" de
facto, as paradoxical as this seems, but we must be made to live,
subjects whose lives are manufactured, and whose livingness becomes
indexed by regulation, control, normativization, and State
administration. According to this logic, the State must intervene -the State must not "let" the subject die, for this life is its
precious resource. In modernity, life becomes something else, or
more precisely, it becomes an object, some thing -- Heideggerian
Bestand ("standing-reserve"). The individual's life now counts
merely insomuch as it constitutes a biological member of the
population, one biopolitical entity among a mass of others,
"man-as-species,"[6] man subject to statistical control concerning
rates of birth, death, reproductive and economic productivity,
governed by marriage laws, "pro-life" policies, and so on. The
"individual" is displaced, no longer even "disciplined," but is, as
Foucault says, "regularized" by "a technology in which bodies are
replaced by general biological processes."[7]

FOUCAULT SUGGESTS

In this shift from the classical to the modern, we can trace an
important shift in the notion of life itself. Foucault suggests that
the classical formulation -- the power to "take life or let live" -presumes a kind of "life itself," something like a pre-existent life
of the individual that was already there on the scene, a life that
enjoyed a certain facticity, and upon which sovereign power would
act, either negatively or passively, to "let live," or actively, to
revoke, to "take life." Foucault writes:
Power in this [the classical] instance was essentially a right
of seizure: of things, time, bodies, and ultimately life itself;
it culminates in the privilege to seize hold of life in order to
suppress it.[4]
Significantly, life -- bios -- was presumed, was there to be
"seized" and "suppressed." Thus, in the classical theory of
sovereignty, the balance of power "is always tipped in favor of
death,"[5] with death as the rubric through which life was
understood, almost by default: life as that invisible but pervasive
element that was always already there but announced only through its
privation -- by death, by the rule of the sword.

FOUCAULT ARGUES

Foucault's ethics constitutes just such a self-crafting, unfolding
through a discussion of subjective life and what he has notoriously
called, after Socrates, "the care of the self" (epimeleia
heautou).[8] The ethical "care of the self" is precisely the
relationship the subject has with herself, her "self-self relation,"
un rapport a soi. Here the self strives to craft a better self for
herself, struggles vitally to re-invent the very terms of her own
subjectivity, to become other than what she is in the present.
Significantly, this is not a relation of knowledge: it is neither
cognitive nor conceptual. Therefore, insofar as this ethical
relation is a ~techne~, it is one that does not proceed by producing
life as an object of knowledge. Specifically, the "care of the self"
must not be confused with our modern, post-Cartesian reading of the
Delphic injunction to "know thyself" (~gnothi~ seauton). Care and
knowledge represent two incommensurable modes or techniques of
self-relation. And in the modern view, Foucault argues, care of the
self has become subordinated to a conceptual form of self-knowledge,
care denigrated to mere aesthetics, cheerfully cast aside as
inessential.

FOUCAULT CALLS THE OTHER

But things are more complex still. My self-self relation opens
necessarily onto a third term that is in no way a fictional or
transcendental "third self": the Other, my interlocutor, my silent
or vocal critic, my master (~maitre~), my ~daimon~. My self-self
relation can be said to belong to me only inasmuch as I speak to
you, a true alterity; I am the Other to my Other. The terms are
inherently relational. Foucault calls the Other an "indispensable
mediator": "In the practice of the self, someone else, the other, is
an indispensable condition for the form that defines this practice
to effectively attain and be filled by its object, that is to say,
by the self."[13] The terms by which my self relates to itself are
nurtured in the matrix of my caring relation to you: they are a
movement, a mode of address. The Socratic dialogues are one example
of mastership, according to Foucault. In the Alcibiades, Socrates
cares not just for Alcibiades, but for Alcibiades' care of himself,
that is, he cares for Alcibiades' self-government, which in turn
will bear on Alcibiades' care and government of others. Care has a
ripple-effect. But Socrates' address multiplies beyond this scene:
behind him stands his author, Plato, behind whom stands a long oral
tradition; and before him stands a long line of Plato's students,
including Foucault's own iteration, and our very uptake of the word.
The genealogy is staggering, and these voices form a kind of
multitude, as I will argue below. Thus, the self-self relation is
not a relation locked in an alternating dialectic, but the relation
resonates further afield, not just in what is said, not in a conceptual
content, but in one's very style of life, the example one gives,
one's care, one's gestures, one's ethical comportment (ethos).

FOUCAULT RETURNS TO ANCIENT TEXTS

But Foucault returns to Ancient texts in order to reverse this
relation, to redeem the importance of care: What if, he asks, care
does not depend upon some preceding self-knowledge, as modernity
teaches? What if the care of the self -- as a practise -- is not
secondary and inessential? What if, contrary to modern thought, care
is instead the original basis for any knowledge whatsoever? Foucault
argues just this, citing the Platonic-Socratic[9] tradition in which
the spiritual exercise of self-care was indeed the condition of
possibility for access to truth: spirituality and philosophy not yet
torn asunder. Foucault cites Plato's _Alcibiades_ as exemplary in
this regard. To clarify, by "care" (epimeleia), Foucault means a
practise (in the verbal form): "both exercise and meditation.... a
number of actions exercised on the self by the self, actions by
which one takes responsibility for oneself and by which one changes,
purifies, transforms, and transfigures oneself."[10] These actions
form a set of spiritual, rather than strictly philosophical,
practises. They bear on the subject herself, ontologically -- "the
price to be paid for access to the truth."[11] Foucault sums up by
saying, "in and of itself an act of knowledge could never give
access to the truth unless it was prepared, accompanied, doubled,
and completed by a certain transformation of the subject...."[12]
With this, Foucault has effectively turned the history of Western
philosophy on its head, challenging the notion that the truth alone
will set us free, and that our access to this truth is mental,
rather than spiritual.

FOUCAULT’S FINAL WORD

This is certainly a rather grim depiction of life, biopoliticized,
mechanized, reduced to bare biological processes, to technique. But
it is not Foucault's final word on "life." I turn now to Foucault's
late work on ethics or "ethical life" from circa 1979 until his
death in 1984. I contend that these late texts constitute a
rejoinder, of sorts, a philosophy that goes some way to free the
subject from biopolitical State regulation, opening the possibility
for a renovated politics through the ethical life of the subject. In
other words, in Foucault's late work, there is a shift in emphasis
from a discourse on biopolitical power toward a philosophy of the
subject, moving from the governmental, political control of the
subject toward the possibility of that subject having a hand in her
own subjectivation, in her own life. It is ethical life that cannot
be reduced to ~techne~. If, under a biopolitical regime, the subject
was subjectivated through the technological production of her life
-- if she was in some sense "made to live" within the terms of
biopolitics -- then here we find a possibility for the subject
herself to craft the terms of her own life.

